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LESSONS ON LOVE IN ILLNESS AND DEATH 
John 11:1–16 (No. 59) 

Treasuring Christ Church – Pastor Boyd Johnson 
February 18, 2018 

INTRODUCTION 

Some of the hardest and most painful lessons we learn in life are those learned when we 
experience illness or the death of a loved one. 

And yet, for the Christian, suffering has a unique meaning.  For God’s people, suffering always 
has behind it God’s design of love.  It isn’t just that God loves us in the suffering. It’s that 
suffering is a means of God’s love for us. 

Paul writes in Romans 8:28: “We know that for those who love God all things work together for 
good, for those who are called according to his purpose.”  All things includes cancer and colds; 
Parkinson’s and parasitic diseases; miscarriages and muscular dystrophy, Lyme’s disease and 
Legionnaires’ disease.  For those who trust in Christ, all these things are working for good.  But 
in the midst of suffering and pain, it can be hard to think that anything good could come of it. 

As we come to chapter 11 in the Gospel of John, we meet a group of people who were in one of 
the hardest and darkest moments of their lives.  They were in anguish and grieving.   

But from this story, Jesus teaches us important lessons about the love of God in illness and death.  
Chapter 11 is a resurrection story—the story of the death and resurrection of Lazarus.  Like all 
resurrection stories, it begins with sadness, but ends with hope and joy. 

This chapter is so rich in detail that it will take us a few weeks to study all of it.  Because of that, 
it will be helpful to you to have an outline of the story in your mind so that you can keep the 
chapter together. 

The story in chapter 11 unfolds in four scenes: 

Scene one is the death of Lazarus (vv. 1–16) and Jesus’ response. 

Scene two is the sisters’ grief (vv. 17–32). Lazarus had two sisters, Mary and Martha. Each 
grieved the death of their brother and we’ll see their responses to Jesus’ arrival. 

Scene three is the resurrection of Lazarus (vv. 33–44). Jesus raised Lazarus in a dramatic, 
surprising way and many Jews were witnesses to it. 

Scene four is the response to the resurrection (vv. 45–57). Those who saw the resurrection or 
heard about it responded in opposite ways. Some believed in Jesus; others called for Jesus’ 
death. 

This morning, we’ll only get to the first scene and set the stage for the rest to come.  But we will 
find much comfort in this passage and much to consider. 
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Text 

John 11:1–16: "Now a certain man was ill, Lazarus of Bethany, the village of Mary and her sister 
Martha. It was Mary who anointed the Lord with ointment and wiped his feet with her hair, 
whose brother Lazarus was ill. So the sisters sent to him, saying, “Lord, he whom you love is ill.” 
But when Jesus heard it he said, “This illness does not lead to death. It is for the glory of God, so 
that the Son of God may be glorified through it.” Now Jesus loved Martha and her sister and 
Lazarus. So, when he heard that Lazarus was ill, he stayed two days longer in the place where he 
was. Then after this he said to the disciples, “Let us go to Judea again.” The disciples said to him, 
“Rabbi, the Jews were just now seeking to stone you, and are you going there again?” Jesus 
answered, “Are there not twelve hours in the day? If anyone walks in the day, he does not 
stumble, because he sees the light of this world. But if anyone walks in the night, he stumbles, 
because the light is not in him.” After saying these things, he said to them, “Our friend Lazarus 
has fallen asleep, but I go to awaken him.” The disciples said to him, “Lord, if he has fallen 
asleep, he will recover.” Now Jesus had spoken of his death, but they thought that he meant 
taking rest in sleep. Then Jesus told them plainly, “Lazarus has died, and for your sake I am glad 
that I was not there, so that you may believe. But let us go to him.” So Thomas, called the Twin, 
said to his fellow disciples, “Let us also go, that we may die with him.”" 

In this passage, Jesus reveals two purposes for the death of Lazarus and, by extension, the two 
purposes God has for our pain.  As we go, we’ll discover practical lessons on God’s love for us 
in illness and death that we can use in our own times of trial. 

I. THE PURPOSE OF OUR PAIN IS THE GLORY OF GOD 

The story begins with a dying man: 

Verse 1: “Now a certain man was ill, Lazarus of Bethany.”  The dying man was Lazarus. 

Aside from what’s in this chapter and the next, we know very little about him. He’s just “a 
certain man.”  None of the other gospels mention him.  His name was a common one in those 
days.  The name means “helped by God” and was a shortened form of the Hebrew name Eleazar.  
A different man with the same name is featured in a story Jesus told in Luke 16 about a rich man 
and a beggar named Lazarus.   

But Lazarus of Bethany was not that man.  This Lazarus had some unspecified illness.  Often the 
gospel writers identify the illness of someone Jesus heals, but not here because Jesus wasn’t 
going to heal Lazarus.  Whatever the illness, it was serious and would result in his death in short 
order. 

He lived in the village of Bethany, along with his two sisters, Mary and Martha.  More than one 
village was named Bethany. This Bethany was about two miles from Jerusalem (v. 18).  From 
the temple in Jerusalem, the village was east, down the hill, across the Kidron Valley, up the 
Mount of Olives, and around the backside.  It was along the road to Jericho, which was the main 
way to enter Jerusalem from Galilee, since Jews didn’t like traveling through Samaria.  The 
name Bethany means “house of poor.”  Perhaps that was a fitting description of the village 
population at the time or in the past.   

Again, Lazarus had two sisters who became well-known followers of Jesus—Mary and Martha. 
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Mary was a very common girl’s name. It was a named derived from the Old Testament name 
Miriam.  Many Jews wanted to name their daughters after the sister of Moses, so the Apostle 
John distinguished this Mary from the other Marys we’ll meet at the end of the book by 
identifying her as the Mary (v. 2) “who anointed the Lord with ointment and wiped his feet with 
her hair.” 

You might know the story of this Mary anointing Jesus’ head and feet with expensive perfume 
and wiping his feet with her hair.  What’s interesting is that that event actually doesn’t happen 
until chapter 12.  But she was a familiar figure in the early Christian community and those who 
read Matthew or Mark or this gospel before would be familiar with her. 

The sisters were believers in Jesus.  They knew Jesus could heal their brother, so the sisters sent 
a messenger to Jesus with this urgent message (v. 3): “Lord, he whom you love is ill.”  You can 
tell that they had a close relationship with Jesus.  They loved Jesus and Jesus loved them.  
Perhaps Jesus and his disciples had even stayed at Lazarus’ home on their journeys in and out of 
Jerusalem.  They appealed to Jesus based on his love for Lazarus.  They didn’t say, “Lazarus, the 
one who loves you, is ill.” That was no doubt true as well.  Rather, they said, “Lord, he whom 
you love is ill.” 

Now you may have heard that the New Testament uses different Greek words for love, including 
phileo love and agape love.  Frankly, we can make way too much of the differences.  For the 
most part, phileo and agapao can be used interchangeably, really no discernible difference.  If 
there is a difference between the words, phileo emphasizes the love between friends and agapao 
emphasizes the love between God and man. 

Again, we shouldn’t press the nuance of the words too far because they both mean love and if 
you try to distinguish these words too much, you’ll confuse yourself as you go through this book, 
where both are used with imperceptible differences.  But here, the word is phileo.  Jesus had a 
love for Lazarus that was the love between close friends. 

The sisters message was worded to inform Jesus of Lazarus’ illness, but clearly they anticipated 
that Jesus would respond by coming right away.  The messenger from Mary and Martha found 
Jesus, as it turns out, somewhere in or around another village named Bethany. 

In 10:40, we read that Jesus had withdrawn to a place across the Jordan “where John had been 
baptizing at first.”  If we look back at 1:28, that place is called Bethany, probably in the region 
east of the Jordan River known as Perea.  So Jesus was in another little village called Bethany 
when he received word that Lazarus was ill in Bethany near Jerusalem. 

When he heard the message, he made a declaration about the purpose of Lazarus’ illness that is 
reminiscent of what Jesus said about the man born blind in chapter 9.  There, Jesus said the man 
was born blind “that the works of God might be displayed in him.”  That is, the reason the man 
was blind at birth was so that the power of God would be seen both when Jesus opened his 
physical eyes so that he could see the world and when Jesus opened his spiritual eyes to see that 
Jesus was the Son of Man, worthy to be worshiped.  God’s purpose in the man’s disability was 
the glory of God.  In the same way, Jesus declared that Lazarus’ illness (v. 4) “does not lead to 
death. It is for the glory of God, so that the Son of God may be glorified through it.” 
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It is impossible to know for certain, but it’s possible that Lazarus was already dead by the time 
the messenger found Jesus.  But still, Jesus said that the illness would not end in death.  Lazarus 
would die. But that wouldn’t be the final word. That wouldn’t be the end of the story.  Aren’t 
you glad, Christian, that death is not the end of the story for you or for any who love Christ? 

The pallbearers were already gathering Lazarus’ body. The sisters were already wailing. The 
village was already in upheaval.  Yet there was a resurrection on its way. 

When Jesus heard the sisters’ word from the messenger, he already knew what he would do.  It 
was so certain that Jesus could make this bold pronouncement—“it does not lead to death”—
even while Lazarus’ body had gone cold. 

And there is a resurrection on its way for you—to those who love Christ, a resurrection of eternal 
life.  And whether it is Lazarus’ death or it is your death, “It is for the glory of God, so that the 
Son of God may be glorified through it.”  The point of his death was the glory of God.  His death 
was mainly about God. It was designed to magnify Jesus Christ. 

The tears flowed down Mary and Martha’s cheeks—and O how they must have flowed—but 
those tears of sadness would be turned to tears of joy when Jesus came to the one he loved.  
When he came and resurrected Lazarus, the Son of God would be glorified such that we are still 
talking about it today.  And don’t doubt for a second, Christian, that when Jesus resurrects you 
from the dust, all of heaven will be praising the name of Jesus for eternity. 

Now the story is about to take an unexpected turn. But before it does, John prepares you to 
understand Jesus’ actions with these words (v. 5):  “Now Jesus loved Martha and her sister and 
Lazarus.”  This time the word for love is agapao with perhaps the nuance of God’s divine love 
for his own.  Everything that Jesus would do would be because he loved them.  He loved each of 
them. He loved Martha. He loved Mary. He loved Lazarus. 

But what he did next, didn’t look like love. 

Verse 6: “So, when he heard that Lazarus was ill, he stayed two days longer in the place where he 
was." 

Don’t miss the word “so.”  It means therefore.  It indicates Jesus’ design and intention behind his 
actions.  He loved them, therefore he stayed where he was for two days. 

If Lazarus wasn’t dead by the time the messenger arrived, he certainly would become dead while 
Jesus delayed in coming.  And even if Lazarus was already dead when the messenger found 
Jesus, the Jews didn’t embalm, so the two days would be long enough for decay to set in.  Yet it 
was love for him to stay put. 

How was it love for him not to come?  Jesus certainly could have healed Lazarus.  We’ve read in 
chapter 4 that he healed an official’s son who was in a far off town. He didn’t need to be 
physically present to heal someone.  We’ve read in chapter 1 that Jesus knew the condition of 
Nathanael before he had even met him. He didn’t need to be physically present to know a 
person’s condition.  So he could have healed Lazarus from right where he was even without the 
sisters’ message.  But he didn’t come. 
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John says that Jesus didn’t come because he loved Martha, Mary, and Lazarus.  How is this love? 

One of the lessons that we learn about God’s love in this story is that God’s love doesn’t always 
look the way we would think.  His love for us is not always immediately recognizable.  We have 
ways that we think love should look.  But God is not bound to show his love for us in ways that 
our feeble brains expect. 

Couldn’t God show his love for you in ways that are beyond your imagination?  Who would 
have dreamed God’s love demonstrated on the cross?  Yet, in that very way, God has shown his 
supreme love for us.  

So one of the ways that God loves us is by showing us his glory.  He loves us by putting on 
display his power and mercy in our times of desperate need.  By staying put, Jesus would show 
the disciples his glory in resurrecting their friend. 

II. THE PURPOSE OF OUR PAIN IS THE INCREASE OF OUR FAITH 

So, in love, he waited two days. And only then was it time to head to Bethany to perform the 
miracle.  He said (v. 7–8): “’Let us go to Judea again.’” The disciples said to him, ‘Rabbi, the 
Jews were just now seeking to stone you, and are you going there again? 

The disciples didn’t seem to understand that Jesus always had the intention of returning to Judea.  
From their perspective, it was reasonable to stay put.  After all, only three months or so before, 
Jesus had been in Judea where the Jews tried to stone him and arrest him.  Why go to the area 
where the Jews had tried to kill him? 

But Jesus responded with what was likely a common proverb of the day: “Are there not twelve 
hours in the day?”  They knew, of course, that the length of the day varied as the seasons 
changed.  But the idea is that the day is a fixed period of time.  The sun rises and the sun sets on 
God’s schedule.  You can’t make the day any longer. Your enemy can’t make the day any 
shorter. The day is fixed by God.   

Jesus was saying, in the same way, the length of time of his ministry was fixed.  As long as it 
was, figuratively, the daytime of his ministry, he could not be harmed.  As it turns out, it was late 
in the day of his ministry.  The shadow of the cross was growing long as the sun began to set on 
his ministry.  Not many days later, he’d be hanging on the cross.  But until the day was done, his 
hour was not yet and he had ministry to do. 

He wasn’t afraid to go back to Judea.  He was on the Father’s timetable. Every movement of his 
was orchestrated. Everything he did was by the plan his Father.  He said in 5:19: “Truly, truly, I 
say to you, the Son can do nothing of his own accord, but only what he sees the Father doing.” 

There was also a lesson for the disciples in this (v. 9): “If anyone walks in the day, he does not 
stumble, because he sees the light of this world. But if anyone walks in the night, he stumbles, 
because the light is not in him.” 

More so than today, people in Jesus’ day worked only while it was daylight.  At night, they 
stopped working because the light wasn’t in them and they risked stumbling in the darkness. 
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To his disciples, this was a call to use what time they had to do the will of God.  Jesus said 
something similar to his disciples in 9:4: “We must work the works of him who sent me while it 
is day; night is coming, when no one can work.”  Many of them would later be captured and 
killed. But while they had the opportunity, they were to make the most of it for God’s glory. 

To those who don’t trust in Christ, Jesus’ message is a warning.  Those who reject the light of 
the world will walk in the dark and stumble in their sin, because the light of Jesus is not in them.  
So receive the light of the world, while he shines and you are able to receive him. 

Jesus then further explained why he was going to Judea: 

Verse 11: “After saying these things, he said to them, ‘Our friend Lazarus has fallen asleep, but I 
go to awaken him.’” 

Notice that Jesus called Lazarus “our friend.”  The disciples knew him. They were all friends.  
Up to this point, the disciples weren’t aware that Lazarus was already dead.  They thought he 
was only sick.  So the disciples replied (v. 12), “‘Lord, if he has fallen asleep, he will recover.’” 
In other words, there’s no reason for us to go to Judea and risk death if he’s in recovery. 

John comments (v. 13): “Now Jesus had spoken of his death, but they thought that he meant 
taking rest in sleep.”  Jesus wasn’t being deceptive in his speech.  It was a gentle way to refer to 
his death.  But sleep was also an apt metaphor because Lazarus’ death wasn’t permanent. It was 
temporary, like a night’s rest. 

But because they were slow in understanding (v. 14-15): “Jesus told them plainly, ‘Lazarus has 
died, and for your sake I am glad that I was not there, so that you may believe. But let us go to 
him.’” 

I’m sure the disciples were stunned.  They finally understood that their friend was dead.  They 
also realized that Jesus was going to Judea regardless of the risk they perceived.  And surely they 
were stunned by Jesus words that he was glad that he wasn’t there to heal Lazarus. 

Why was Jesus glad he wasn’t there to heal him?  The reason was that this way they would 
believe in him.  Now Jesus doesn’t mean that the disciples weren’t believing in him.  By this 
time, they were all believers, except for Judas.  He meant that by not healing Lazarus but instead 
resurrecting him, their belief in him would grow. 

So not only was Lazarus’ death for the glory of God, but a second purpose in it was the growth 
of the disciples’ faith.  And God means for your trials, your sicknesses, even the death of loved 
ones, to cause you to trust in him more.  To him, faith is more valuable than a good life in this 
world.  So he makes even our pain a means of growing our trust in him. 

The greatest protection you can have in this world-that-wounds is the shield of faith.  If we have 
a faith of steel, we can endure many hardships. 

Psalm 18:29: "By you I can run against a troop, and by my God I can leap over a wall."  

By increasing our faith—even through pain—he protects us from the days ahead and this is love. 
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We know that one of the hardest acts of faith is to wait on Jesus.  Perhaps you feel you are like 
Mary and Martha and you’ve sent your messengers of prayer to heaven, but have not heard back.  
But go on and wait for Jesus.  All will be made plain at the resurrection. The resurrection will 
bring God’s purposes to light. 

In the meantime, if God gives you a deeper faith in him and a closer walk with him, then one 
day—maybe not today, maybe not tomorrow, but one day—you will count it all worth the pain 
because it achieved for you a greater weight of glory.  No Christian in heaven will ever accuse 
God of not loving them because they got cancer or because they lost the baby. In that day, they 
will see all the designs of God as love. 

I think that Thomas, in his own way, responded to Jesus’ words with faith.  He said to his fellow 
disciples (v. 16), “Let us also go, that we may die with him.”  We often only think of Thomas as 
the disciple who doubted.  But we should also think of him as the one who at this moment was 
faithful to Jesus.  He didn’t say to his fellow disciples, “Jesus is making a big mistake, let him go 
on alone.”  Rather, he said, in effect, let us die to ourselves, take up the cross, and follow our 
master.  He thought that on the other side of their journey was certain death.  And it would be for 
Jesus. But not yet. 

CONCLUSION 

God is doing more than we could ever think in all the trials he brings into our lives.  But two of 
God’s purposes for pain in our lives are the display of the glory of God as he rescues us and the 
growth of our faith.  So, like Thomas, though we don’t know what’s to come tomorrow in 
Judea—we know that the right way is to follow Jesus, our good shepherd, wherever he leads.  
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